Carrabassett Valley Selectmen’s Meeting

4:30 p.m. Monday August 15th, 2011

At the Library
Agenda:

Review and sign 2011 Payroll Warrant(s) #_________ for $__________________________.
Review and sign 2011 Town Expenditure Warrant(s) # for $_________________________.

1.  MINUTES of the previous meeting (July 11th, 2011) are attached. 

2.  NEW LIBRARY PATIO: Jean Keith, representing the Library would like to give the Selectmen an update on the progress being made regarding funding and construction of a new patio at the Library.

3.  UPDATE ON RECREATIONAL BRIDGE PROJECT:  We hope to finally be out to bid for the remaining excavation and bridge abutment work the week of Aug.15th.  We have had to incur some additional cost for additional engineering to complete the design of the bridge abutments and we anticipate receiving the final specs for this part of the project very soon. The contract for building the actual bridge has been signed and the bridge has been designed (and is being review by the State) and fabrication of the bridge will start soon. We will provide the Board with a financial update. 
4.  UPDATE ON THE MOUNTAIN BIKE TRAILS PROJECT AT THE OUTDOOR CENTER: We will provide the Board with a brief update on this project. The CV Mountain Bike Club will be providing volunteers to help finish the new single track sections of the trail over the weekend (Aug. 13th and 14th).
5.  GOLF COURSE GREENS COMMITTEE RECOMMENDATIONS: The Golf Course Greens Committee met on August 10th. They are recommending that the Town purchase eleven greens covers (which would give us twelve total) for a cost of approximately $35,000. The Committee is also currently considering recommending expending $81,300 (plus a 10% contingency or $89,430) for capital projects in 2011 for a total expenditure of approximately $116,300. A list of these proposed improvements is attached. If approved, the Greens Covers would be purchased in anticipation for use for the coming winter. The capital projects would be constructed late fall/early spring by Environmental Solutions the company that completed the 5th and 6th hole improvements in the last two years. There is currently $261,520 in the Golf Course Reserve Fund (including the 2011 $25,000 contributions from both the Town and Sugarloaf). 
In addition, the Committee is reviewing the apparent need to completely replace the Golf Course Irrigation System at a (conceptual) cost of approximately $1,200,000. Funding for this project would need Town Meeting approval (annual March Town Meeting) and borrowing would be necessary. The Committee is meeting again on August 31st (3:00 p.m. at the Library) to review additional information and to discuss financing for these projects. 
Members of the Greens Committee and Sugarloaf Golf Course Representatives will be present at this Selectmen’s meeting to discuss these projects with the Board. 
6.  REQUEST FROM MAINE HUTS AND TRAILS TO UTILIZE THE INFORMATION CENTER BUILDING STARTING IN MID-SEPTEMBER:  Please see attached letter. They are interested in using the building for a Guest Services Center for their organization. They also propose to be open on a limited basis as an area information center. In addition, they are interested in talking with the Selectmen and the Town about partnering to provide a year-round presence at the Outdoor Center (this is very preliminary at this time and MH&T needs to have a discussion with their Board about this possibility). 
7.  LARRY WARREN WILL BE PRESENT TO DISCUSS WITH THE SELECTMEN THE POSSIBILITY OF THE TOWN ENTERING INTO A T.I.F. (Tax Increment Financing) DISTRICT WITH SUGARLOAF (CNL) WHICH WOULD ESSENTIALLY DEDICATE ALL NEW PROPERTY TAXES (generally for twenty years or the life of the asset) GENERATED FROM NEW SKI LIFTS TO TRAIL DEVELOPMENT:  Larry will be present to discuss this with the Selectmen.  (Note: This is not an initiative being proposed by Maine Huts and Trails at this time).
INFORMATIONAL:
· Carrabassett Valley Summerfest:  1:00 to 6:00 p.m. August 13th
· The Airport Pavement Crack Sealing project will be taking place from Aug.17th to about Aug.19th (depending on weather).
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Bob Luce opened the meeting at 4:30 p.m.    

Payroll warrant #26, 28 and 29 for $16,518.52, $19,747.11 and $180.40, respectively, were reviewed and signed by Selectmen.

Expenditure warrant #27 and #30 for $37,176.30 and $34,138.46, respectively, were reviewed and signed by Selectmen.

The minutes of the June 13, 2011 were reviewed.   A motion was made and seconded to accept the minutes as written.   Comment by Lloyd Cuttler about money being earmarked for maintenance.  Steve said where there are so many capital reserve funds, he thinks the tree revenue money should not be set aside for maintenance or it should go into the recreation endowment fund.   Lloyd clarified that he means maintenance, but he feels it amounts to the same thing.  Motion to approve the minutes carried.

Dave Cota gave an update on the Recreational Bridge Project.   The good news is that we have a contract to be signed and returned on the fabrication of the bridge.   The funding is in place, so this is ready to go.  The abutment work, the driveway and the turn-around area and approaches are still in the works.   Dave is waiting for a bit more information from the town’s engineer, and that will then go out to bid.   John Beaupre asked if engineering services for the Town will go out to bid in the future. Dave indicated that it might be coming to that, since Jeff Aceto now has a full-time job and his availability is getting more and more limited.   Lloyd Cuttler asked if there was a deadline from the DEP for when this project needs to be completed.  David responded that we cannot be below the high water mark with heavy equipment but there should be no problems in that regard.  

Dave Cota gave an update on the Outdoor Center Mountain Bike Trails Project. He provided some maps and indicated that the project is going well, though slower than he thought it would.   There are about 6200’ of tread being built (2’ wide trench that meanders through an existing ski trails). This will get filled in with crushed gravel material (which Sugarloaf is doing).    Sugarloaf is using the gators from the golf course to do this.   There’s also about 3200’ of single track to build which is all hand work.   This work should be done by the end of the month, and then the rest of it will be relying on volunteers.  There are also four drainage areas that need to be fixed.  Dave will keep the Selectmen updated.  A walking tour will be planned so any interested parties can see the progress.  Deb Bowker asked about matching grant funds from the Mountain Bike Club’s ‘Bikes Belong’ grant, and Dave indicated that a town meeting vote will be needed to approve matching Town funds.

As follow-up to discussions with the Town Forester, Michael Kankainen, at the last meeting, David has been discussing the completion of the Forest Management Plan and an updated forest inventory for the public lot with Michael.  Michael’s proposal is to update and finally complete the Forest Management Plan for the agreed price (2008) of $8,000. In addition, Michael will complete a new inventory or the public lot(s) (2100 acres) and associated report for a price of $2/ac. or $4,400. This important, because it will plan the time-frame for future timber harvesting management. Additionally, in the future, Michael will be compensated for attending meetings ($100/meeting) and writing professional reports beyond the forestry plan.  John Beaupre made a motion to move forward with the forestry management plan, based on these costs.   Lloyd Cuttler seconded the motion.  Motion carried.

The AGC Operations Committee met earlier today to discuss a proposal from Roof Solutions Company of Madison to repair the AGC roof.   Dave Cota provided a copy of the proposal. Total cost of the proposal is $15,296. The workmanship will be warranted for two years, barring any unusual weather events.   John Beaupre made a motion to accept this proposal.  Motion was seconded by Lloyd Cuttler.    Lloyd reminded all that the Town pays for half, and CVA pays the other half.   CVA will be allowed to pay over time.  Motion carried.

The Town Office water filtration system was discussed.   The system has worked for several years without problems, but recently Dave said they’ve had problems which have led to a number of complaints of foul smelling water. Representatives of Goodwin Well Drilling came today, and they have identified what the problem is.   Dave will know tomorrow if they can find a replacement for a valve that puts air into the system, which is what they believe will extend the life of the system for another 5-10 years. A motion was made to explore getting the existing system fixed if possible and if not to expend up to $3,000 for a new filtrations system.  The motion was seconded and approved. 

Electrical work is being done at the airport to update the electrical service to existing and future hangars and to supply electrical service to four new electrical plug-ins for use for visiting planes in the winter (to keep their engines warm) and for electricity to the new AWOS being installed.  This is part of last year’s new apron construction project.   This will go out to bid to local electrical contractors that are interested.  The cost for this project is part of the original grant for the apron project.  A question was asked as to whether the silt fence can be removed and the grass seeding can be touched up.

The Airport Crack Sealing Project contract has been signed and the work is being scheduled.   This work will take about three days.

Forestry Committee meets on July 13th.

Golf Course Greens Committee meets on July 20th.

Jay Reynolds said that he had a call from someone that said there were items taken from the Transfer Station that ended up in a yard sale for sale.   Dave Cota had the same call and had a discussion with Al at the Transfer Station about it.

Deb Bowker said that they have a pool study committee on Thursday morning.   With the surveys they sent out, they had an 85% return.   They’ll report on their findings after that meeting.

A question about the campsites for the Outdoor Center was raised. Dave indicated that this is still being researched to see whether it fits (within State Campground guidelines) and he indicated that the arena area has been more of a construction site this summer due to the trail building program. 

Meeting adjourned at 5:17 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Lynn Schnorr

Fall 2011 – Spring 2012

Capital Project Proposals

1. Fairway Drainage - #12

· Drain lower part of 1st fairway by the bunkers

· Removal of the far right fairway bunker

· Price - $9,600

2. Drainage by Ladies Tee - #2

· Run 6inch pipe along cart path and have 4inch fingers coming off the main pipe

· Run the drainage into the woods 

· Price - $11,500

3. Nursery

· The construction of a 20,000 ft sod nursery in the location of #12 alternate tees

· Half will be green height and half will be fairway height

· Price - $15,000

4. Bunkers - #11

· Removal of existing sand 

· Add a new bunker liner and new sand

· Price - $18,000

5. Greenside Bunkers - #10

· Removal of existing sand

· New drainage

· Add new bunker liner and new sand

· Price - $19,200

6. Tees - #11

· Removal of existing sod

· Laser leveling of tees

· Move sprinkler heads

· Installation of new sod

7. Work Done by Sugarloaf

· Removal of the #1 fairway bunker on left

· Drainage on #2 approach

· Drainage for small section on #1 fairway

· Stump and rock removal

· Price - $8,000

8. Greens Covers

· 7 new permeable tarps

· 64,000 sq ft of sand dam

· Cover 10-18, putt, 6 and 9

· Price $35,300

 My (Bob Bruce, Golf Course Supt.) recommendation is to add a 10% contingency to total amount of work to be done. 

